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      AMERICAN FISHERIES SOCIETY


                                MONTANA CHAPTER

To:   Montana Chapter AFS Members

From:  Amber Steed, Secretary-Treasurer

Re:   Minutes from 2013 Annual Business Meeting (7 Feb 2013, Fairmont Hot Springs)
---AGENDA---
I. Opening of meeting and call for quorum 

II. Introduction and opening comments 

III. Additions or changes to agenda 

IV. Approve minutes of 2012 business meeting 

V. Treasurer’s report 

VI. Unfinished Business

VII. National and Western Division AFS Officer Reports –Leanne Roulson 

VIII. Committees and Subunits: Reports and Chair Status 

a. Awards –Ken Staigmiller 

b. Continuing Education –Vacant – Robert Al-Chokhachy 

c. Past Presidents Committee –Scott Barndt, Carter Kruse 

d. Historian – Paul Hamlin 

e. Resource Management Concerns Committee – Vacant 

f. Legislative/Lobbyist – Pat Byorth 

g. Membership – Marc Terrazas

h. Newsletter – Beth Gardner 

i. Public Outreach – John Wachsmuth 

j. Raffle – Student Subunits 

k. Species of Special Concern – Tyler Haddix, Dave Stagliano 

l. University of Montana Student Subunit – Morgan Sparks 

m. Montana State University Student Subunit – Jan Boyer

n. Web Page– Craig Barfoot

IX. New Business 

a. RAF Grants (update on ExCom decisions)
b. Sponsorship to CO-WY Chapter for WDAFS meeting (update to membership)

c. Intermountain Journal of Sciences (Membership vote on proposal)

X. Elections

a. President-Elect 

b. Secretary/Treasurer

XI. Open Floor 

XIII. Date and location of 2014 Annual Meeting

XIV. Adjourn 

---MINUTES---

I. Opening of meeting and call for quorum: Travis Horton called the meeting to order at 12:21pm. He called for a quorum, a count was performed and quorum was filled.
II. Introductions and opening comments: Travis introduced the agenda.
III. Additions or Changes to agenda: No additions were made to the agenda.
IV. Approve the minutes of the 2012 Business Meeting: Minutes were distributed to the membership. Buddy Drake moved to approve the minutes, Chis Clancy seconded. The motion passed unanimously.
V. Treasurer’s report: Amber gave the treasurer’s report. No comments were made in response. Carol Endicott moved to approve the report and Brad Shepard seconded. The motion passed unanimously.
VI. Unfinished Business: No unfinished business was discussed.
VII. National and Western Division AFS Officer Reports –Leanne Roulson (a Past-President): Tina Swanson is the current WDAFS President, Pam Sponholtz the President-Elect. Western Division will be held in Boise, ID April 15-18th, 2013. See their webpage for deadlines. Student travel grants are generally generous but applications need to be in by February 22nd. Awards are typically around $500. In 2014 the WDAFS will be hosted by the Mexico Chapter in Mazatlan. WDAFS will make some professional travel grants available since many government agencies cannot attend. National AFS – Bob Hughes is the incoming President. Two recent resolutions were put forward, which are similar to policy statements where the national group drafts recommendations on issues of importance. One resolution focused on funding ANS programs, urging Congress to fund $61 million for varied government programs, and USGS for $1 million. The other resolution was on Bristol Bay mining – the resolution asked for a 3rd party review of data analyses of impacts of mining. The EPA is trying to gain authority ground using the Clean Water Act. Implementation of the mine will likely devastate the bay.
VIII. Committees and Subunits: Reports and Chair Status 

a. Awards –Ken Staigmiller – His stint is coming to a close and Ken solicited for volunteers to step up. 
b. Continuing Education –Vacant (Temporarily filled by Robert Al-Chokhachy) – Travis stated that in past years it’s been held independently, but the President-Elect has done it this past year. He encouraged people to step up and volunteer for it.
c. Past Presidents Committee –Scott Barndt, Carter Kruse – No meeting to report on.
d. Historian – Paul Hamlin – Paul asked how many people were present in 1992, and told them all to behave themselves.
e. Resource Management Concerns Committee – Vacant – Travis said this one has been vacant for a couple of years, but Carol Endicott has filled that void but hopes for more help. Fracking, oil, and gas development were discussed. One nebulous aspect of fracking is that it occurs on private land in many cases and makes it difficult to assess. We may want to join forces with the Outreach Committee (John Wachsmuth) and the MT Association of Conservation Districts to educate the public on the threats of fracking. We should also direct letters to the DNRC while staying apprised of fracking on federal land. One other key point – the lack of baseline levels of organic chemicals in groundwater to compare with post-fracking levels. Another issue – TMDLs, many comments were submitted on them over the years, particularly relating to thermal pollution. These comments were ignored by DEQ in the past, Trevor Selch makes sure local biologists are aware of the issues locally. 
f. Legislative/Lobbyist – Pat Byorth – Travis stepping in, summarizing Pat’s most recent report. Marc Terrazas will send out to membership in its entirety. 
g. Membership – Marc Terrazas – Membership is up this year, we have about 200 members. The email distribution list contains about 500+ emails. He asked people to find old emails on the distribution list at the registration desk and cross them off. Travis added that we may add a listserv option on the new website to help address this issue.
h. Newsletter – Beth Gardner – Twice a year newsletter, June and January. She asked for feedback.
i. Public Outreach – John Wachsmuth – Will follow up on an outreach document on fracking for education the public, PSAs, etc. He also solicited help from members who haven’t stepped up, and he is willing to step down if someone else is interested.
j. Raffle – Student Subunits - The MSU and UM subunits. Jan Boyer (MSU President). Many items collected, gun, flyrod, goodies.
k. Species of Special Concern – Tyler Haddix, Dave Stagliano - Dave updated that 14 attended the previous night’s meeting. Six action items were completed in 2012, including an update on pallid sturgeon. ExCom was sent A.I. #1 from 2012, moving northern redbelly dace hybrid from S3 to S2. ExCom will vote on this change. Paddlefish rank change recommendation, S1 to S2. Feedback will be open to members and will be on the MTAFS website (6 months – 1 year to comment). The webpage will also be updated with SSC review guidelines. There are no clear guidelines on how to initiate the process of nominating a species for review to the committee. Dave recommended adding this to our bylaws but is unsure how to do so. We also need to make the web pdf’s non-editable. 
l. University of Montana Student Subunit – Morgan Sparks – UMAFS has been volunteering with local groups, including TU and the Clark Fork Coalition. They volunteered at the Westslope Chapter banquet. They hold biweekly meetings with speakers. Fish trivia night is new, hosted by PhD student Mike Lemoine. They also co-hosted a graduate panel with TWS on campus. Students with posters here hope to go to WDAFS. Seventeen undergrads attended MCAFS this year. Student mixer tonight, invited members to attend.
m. Montana State University Student Subunit – Jan Boyer – This summer a kids fishing camp was sponsored. They also maintain a native fish tank at children’s museum. 
n. Web Page– Craig Barfoot – Stepping in for Adam Petersen, volunteer for website. Craig reminded membership of last year’s approval to overhaul website costing under $5k. Contractor is a fish biologist and has a masters’ but also has her own web design business. We have a unique domain space bc parent society can’t host with some of the features we want. We will be able to register for meetings, membership database, electronic voting, submit abstracts, social media links, etc. He solicited for ideas and functionalities again from membership. Max currently estimate is $3200. Travis also noted the current website hasn’t been as current as we’d hoped, but part of the transition.
IX. New Business 

a. RAF Grants (update on ExCom decisions) – Three applications were submitted, two of which exceeded the $2,000 limit that ExCom can approve. Excom moved to approve $2,000 for the Yaak project. Also recommended $2,000 for the working dogs, reduced from the original request. Jim Olson then presented his proposal to the membership. A native fish and habitat restoration project, about 6 miles west of Fairmont Hot Springs in the Deep Creek watershed. Currently a brook trout and rainbow trout fisheries, with a few natives (sucker, sculpin) and Westslope cutthroat trout and Arctic grayling restoration goals. The stream is a C –channel with habitat issues related to plaster mining and grazing. Jim showed images of current conditions, heavily impacted in places despite over 100 years since original perturbation. He proposed a LIDAR flight to get an elevation map for planning the new channel, more efficient than ground surveys. Could pair with Anaconda and DNRC to make the total cost ($21,000) cheaper. Spring is the timeline if partnering can happen. Travis asked for questions from membership. Pat Clancy moved to approve at full amount of $5,000, Buddy seconded. The motion passed unanimously without discussion.
b. Adam Sepulveda spoke about the working dogs for conservation project. There is a need for detection tools for invasive nonnative species. During initial invasion, transport (ballast, hatchery tanks, etc.), and after eradication attempts. Turner Enterprises wants to address this last component by using dogs to detect nonnatives in high cost projects. Not new to ecology and has been used in marine biology. Dogs have been used to detect cancer, drowning victims, invasive weeds, scat. Proposal is to train two dogs and handlers to detect brook trout and to test for brook trout specific scent detection. Fish from the Bozeman fish technology center will be used to test limitations of the technique, including field validation. Stated benefits were management of native species and validating other techniques (compliment to other tools), especially at AIS inspection stations. Funding requirement is $22,000 for dog groups and tech center use (biologist time is in-kind). Currently $17,000 is in hand and they will be happy with $2,000 additional from MTAFS. The USFWS could fill the gap of what remains. Travis opened it up to membership. Motions – Pat moved to approve, Buddy seconded. Approval for $2,000 passed without discussion. We now have funded $9,000 in RAFs this year.
RESOURCE ACTION FUND REQUESTS



                     $10,000 BUDGETED
	TITLE
	APPLICANT
	REQUESTED
	FUNDED

	Working Dogs for Conservation
	Turner Ent.
	$5,000
	$2,000

	Headwaters Restoration Partnership Project
	Yaak Valley Forest Council
	$2,000
	$2,000

	French Gulch Channel Restoration LIDAR Flight
	Jim Olsen, MFWP
	$5,000
	$5,000


c. Sponsorship to CO-WY Chapter for WDAFS meeting (update to membership) – Travis told the membership that MTAFS provided $500 in support to the CO-WY Chapter to host the WDAFS meeting.
d. Intermountain Journal of Sciences (Membership vote on proposal) – Founded in early 1990s and initially jumpstarted by TWS, the MT Academy of Sciences, and MTAFS. The IJS has been struggling financially in recent years, however. Meeting abstracts have been published for a fee annually, but Todd Koel had recommended to discontinue the publishing and charges during his tenure as President of MTAFS. The IJS presented to memberhip at the 2012 business meeting, asking to convert IJS to digital media. They asked for funding to do this, to be split among original founding groups. A request was made for $7500 upfront and $250 annually. The previous charges had been $1500/year. Marc Terrazas asked if IJS would be unable to produce journals without our funding. Travis assumed yes, but doesn’t know what commitments have been made from other groups (financially). Bob Bramblett asked if many members contribute. Dave Stagliano is on the editorial board, and receives about 1 submission/year. He advocated publication submission and MTAFS’s continued support as a means of getting your foot in the door. He also said they would probably fizzle without our and other groups’ support. The main problem was that they’re antiquated and not searchable online. He named a few recent submissions. Robert asked if other chapters financially supported IJS, but Dave said no. Peter Brown asked if he could currently search for a paper, but Travis said no. Robert asked if it’s similar to other current journals. Craig suggested that there be a charge to subscribe. Brad Shepard said that IJS is pretty MT-centric with the main reason for its inception being to have an outlet for fairly new authors but it hasn’t been taken advantage of.  He argued that it can be valuable if people used it, but that hasn’t been the case. A student said it hasn’t been used likely because new authors are more digitally based and don’t know about it. Ron Pierce said MTAFS had promoted it hard early on, but less so lately. However, if it fades out we should capture what’s been submitted so far. Craig added that it should be able to stand on its own, and abstract payment charges should not be a huge part of the annual budget but that’s what it’s turned into. Travis didn’t know if we could digitally archive the journal, but many local libraries have paper versions of it. Brad Schmitz said it would probably not be terribly painful to support it, budget wise. Buddy said Terry would digitize what they had to date. Peter said there’s a difference between having documents digitally archived and being searchable. This should be clarified in the proposal. Travis said that is the intent of the proposal. Craig said there would also still be a paper copy. Travis handed out ballots to vote on the issue. He will tally votes and revisit depending on the voting outcome. Jay DeShazer asked if it should be conditional on other groups’ approval. Craig said that the MT Academy of Sciences has approved it. TWS will vote next week, but likely will do what MTAFS does. Bob asked for clarification on the vote. MTAFS agrees to a $2,500 is upfront cost, plus a $1,500 annual fee. Marc Terrazas asked if they thought they’d have this done before the 2014 meeting. Travis didn’t know, but thought it shouldn’t take long. Another member asked if the issue would be brought before the membership annually. Travis didn’t know but said he could modify the motion. Travis asked for a motion. Leanne moved to approve, Brad seconded. The amendment to the motion was to pay the fee of $2,500, then pay $1,500 annually and revisit in 5 years. Bob Bramblett suggested shortening that timeframe for revisiting. Leanne said it could modified to reflect that change. Steve Dalby asked about requiring a timeline. Robert asked about utility down the road, looking at how many submissions have been made. Travis said there needs to be an evaluation of the journal’s viability. Brad asked if we could associate it with a deliverable and deadline. Buddy said it was a valid point, because if the other groups don’t approve funding we may be left with the entire bill. Buddy moved to amend Leanne’s motion to put a Feb. 2014 timeline (prior to business meeting), that the journal is digitized, searchable (e.g., on Fish and Fisheries Worldwide), and MCAFS and TWS offer the same funding support. Pat Clancy seconded the motion. The amendment passed unanimously. The original motion was then voted on. Bruce Farling asked what happens if the product isn’t delivered by the deadline. Travis said we’d probably be out the initial investment but they’d be out future investment. Robert asked if they’d delivered in the past, Travis said they haven’t but it was based on limited quarterly volume. Todd restated his position of not funding IJS. Travis made a call for question. Hands were counted. 50 for, 7 opposed. Motion passed. 
X. Elections
c. President-Elect – Pat Saffel has volunteered. Travis asked for a motion to approve. Pat’s was voted in without opposition. In September 2013 Pat will officially become the President-Elect of MTAFS.
d. Secretary/Treasurer – Bruce Roberts also volunteered. Travis asked for a motion to approve. Pat’s was voted in without opposition. In September 2013 Bruce will officially become the Secretarty/Treasurer of the MTAFS.

XI. Open Floor 

Summer workshops – Travis described a “brook trout blitzkrieg” on the upper Shields. Positive feedback was received from membership.


Evoting – A 30 day comment period will need to be open to allow, but will proceed (to change bylaws).
XIII. Time and Location of 2014 Annual Meeting – Pat wants to go to Chico Hot Springs. Marc also mentioned scheduling it not during the Great Plains Fishery workers meeting. Travis said they should move their meetings rather than we move ours. 
XIV. Adjourn – Travis adjourned the meeting at 1:45pm.
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